Board Papers.

Mational Institute for research in nuclear science

To: Members of the Senior Staff Forum

TREND REPORT

As agreed I enclose a copy of the letter dated 28th November, 1963 from the Chairman to the then Minister for Science giving the Institute's observations on the Trend Report. In the first paragraph of the letter there is a reference to two letters from the Minister to the Chairman. A copy of that dated 28th October, 1963 is enclosed. The one dated 17th October was of a rather personal nature and is not suitable for circulation but I believe does not contain anything vital to the matter.

J. A. V. Willis

21st October, 1964.

Building R.25, N.I.R.N.S.

OFFICE OF THE MINISTER FOR SCIENCE

2, Richmond Terrace,
Whitehall,
LONDON, S.W.1.

28th October, 1963

My dear Bridges:

Thank you for your letter about the Trend Report. It will be published on 30th October, with a foreword by myself, stating that the presence of Government Officials on the Committee does not mean that the Government has taken decisions yet; and that we shall consult the bodies affected before we do so. It will therefore be open to your Board to make representations to me, but I shall want to have them within four to six weeks - and the sooner the better.

As regards the relationships of NIRNS to the proposed Science Research Council, this will have to be worked out. I agree with you that the present NIRNS Board would be too high-powered for the new circumstances. But I would certainly envisage that the Science Research Council would have a Committee which would deal with nuclear physics (CERN, NIRNS and Grants), and that one of its main functions would be to supervise the Institute's policy. It would, I presume, be composed mainly of nuclear physics experts, with a few members of the main Council. There would, I should expect, also be a Managing Board for the NIRNS itself and Advisory Committees, with the universities well represented on them.

Since the main task of the Science Research Council will be to support scientific research in the universities, and provide expensive facilities when necessary, I do not think you need fear that NIRNS will lose its close connection with university people, or their confidence.

Yours:

H

The Rt. Hon. Lord Bridges, G.C.B., G.C.V.O., M.C., F.R.S., Goodmans Furze, Headley, Epsom, Surrey.

## GOODMANS FURZE HEADLEY EPSOM

28th November, 1963.

Dear Minister.

- 1. I have now had an opportunity to consider with some of my colleagues on the Board of N.I.R.N.S. the relevant paragraphs of the Trend Report and of your letters to me of 17th and 28th October, 1963.
- 2. We welcome the proposal that there should be closer co-ordination of the support given to nuclear physics through N.I.R.N.S., through U.K. participation in C.E.R.N., and through grants to universities.
- 3. The responsibility for N.I.R.N.S., for the U.K. participation in C.E.R.N., and for grants for nuclear physics to universities, should, in our view, be assigned to a single Division of S.R.C. which should not be charged with any responsibilities outside this field. The setting up of such a Division would avoid the duplication of effort which results from the present arrangements, and would enable clear directions to be given over the whole range of government expenditure on nuclear physics.
- 4. Moreover the scale of expenditure which would fall on the proposed Nuclear Physics Division of S.R.C. is very considerable. Today the U.K. government expenditure on nuclear physics amounts to about £12 million of which just over two-thirds is required for N.I.R.N.S. N.I.R.N.S. is of course responsible for administering three large laboratories containing much complex equipment, and employing over 1,000 people. These laboratories differ from Government research stations inasmuch as, although they have publicly-employed directors and staff with their own research programmes, they are provided specifically for universities. The universities direct their own work in the N.I.R.N.S. laboratories but as programmes develop this becomes inextricably linked with work in their own departments and at C.E.R.N. In financial terms, nuclear physics will be the heaviest responsibility of the S.R.C. This reinforces our view that nuclear physics will be a sufficiently large responsibility to justify a separate Division of S.R.C.
- 5. It is clear that a Board constituted on the lines of the present Board of N.I.R.N.S. would not be the best instrument to look after the proposed Nuclear Physics Division of S.R.C. We suggest that this Division should have a Board charged with responsibility for all the functions listed in the second paragraph of this letter. This Board should be small in number and should meet frequently. The selection and appointment of Board members should take account of the heavy responsibilities and duties which will fall to them. In particular the Chairman's appointment might well have to be half-time. He should be a nuclear physicist since he will have to represent the Division within the S.R.C.
- 6. It is for consideration what financial powers should be given to a Board constituted on these lines, within the S.R.C. framework, to enable it to carry out its duties effectively. Much will depend on the financial powers granted to S.R.C. and to the extent to which S.R.C. will be willing to delegate to the separate Divisions. If we may say so, N.I.R.N.S. relationship with your Office and through your Office with the Treasury, has enabled prompt decisions to be taken and has allowed reasonable freedom in minor matters. We believe that the system has worked economically and efficiently. We greatly hope that these qualities will be preserved under the new scheme of things.

/7. Apart from ...

Quinton Hogg, Esq., Q.C., Office of Minister for Science, 2, Richmond Terrace, LONDON, S.W.1.

7. Apart from financial arrangements there will be many administrative details which will require settlement. For example, it will be necessary to settle the underlying basis of the staffing of the N.I.R.N.S. laboratories, bearing in mind the need for preserving the flexibility of the existing very favourable relations with the universities. We have no doubt, however, that these questions can be satisfactorily solved on the basis of the establishment of a separate Nuclear Physics Division under a Board constituted on the lines proposed. We are not of course attempting to claim any specially privileged position for nuclear physics and we welcome unreservedly the opportunity which would be afforded by the new arrangements to make a more coherent pattern in the organisation of science. Yours very sincerely, Bridges - 2 -